
  

AFFIDAVIT 

 

 

of 

 

 

       

CALUM McMILLAN, trading as Argyll Workboats, 6 Ettrickdale 

Road, Port Bannatyne, Rothesay, Isle of Bute, Argyll PA20 0QZ 

 

 

  in Petition for Judicial Review by 

 

 
       

CALUM McMILLAN ESQ, trading as Argyll Workboats, 6 

Ettrickdale Road, Port Bannatyne, Rothesay, Isle of Bute, Argyll 

PA20 0QZ 

PETITIONER 

 

for 

 

Judicial Review of decisions of Argyll & Bute Council, as Harbour 

Authority for Rothesay Harbour, to deny the Petitioner the right to 

moor his workboat “Seahorse II” in Rothesay Harbour 

 

 

AT GLASGOW on the                       day of                            Two Thousand and 

Twelve IN THE PRESENCE OF SIR ADRIAN SHINWELL, 

Solicitor, Notary Public, Glasgow, 

COMPEARED CALUM McMILLAN, presently trading as Argyll Workboats, 

and residing at 6 Ettrickdale Road, Port Bannatyne, Rothesay, Isle of Bute, Argyll 

PA20 0QZ,  

WHO BEING SOLEMNLY SWORN AND EXAMINED DEPONES: 

 

 

1. I am Calum McMillan and I reside at 6 Ettrickdale Road, Port Bannatyne, 

Rothesay, Isle of Bute, Argyll, PA20 0QZ. 

 

2. I trade under the name "Argyll Workboats" and I am the owner and Master of 

MV Seahorse II. [I hold current and appropriate MCA & STCW95 
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Certification to sail as “Master”  for the vessel Seahorse II and have in excess 

of 35 years experience working on commercial vessels as well as working 

proffesionally with recreational craft.  

 

3. The Harbour Master at Rothesay Harbour is Stephen Neilson ("Harbour 

Master") who is employed by Argyll & Bute Council.  I have no knowledge of 

the Harbour Master's marine qualifications other than he is reputed to be a 

time served journeyman shipyard electrician  

 

4. On a date in July 2006, Seahorse II was berthed in her usual berth in the Outer 

Harbour at Rothesay.  A fishing vessel, Lady Isle, berthed on the outside of 

Seahorse II and discharged her catch of prawns across the deck of Seahorse II 

which led to collision damage, to unreasonable "wear and tear" to the deck of 

Seahorse II, and a grave and immediate concern regarding its stability during 

this operation. 

 

5. I made a formal complaint to the Harbour Master who appeared unable to 

understand the issues relevant to the stability of a ship and, as a consequence, 

declined to address my complaint. 

 

6. I referred my complaint to Alan Lothian who then held the position of  Argyll 

& Bute Council “Areas Road Manager”       ] and who I understood to be the 

Harbour Master's Line Manager.  Mr Lothian instructed the Harbour Master to 

have the Lady Isle removed to another part of Rothesay Harbour in order to 

avoid further risk and damage. 

 

7. I believe that it was these events which led to a breakdown in my relationship 

with the Harbour Master and which lies behind many of his decisions 

subsequently referred to in this Affidavit. 

 

8. The following month (August 2006), the Harbour Master advised me that the 

commercial berth in the Outer Harbour at Rothesay (where, for 5 years, I had 

berthed Seahorse II and its predecessor) had been made a priority berth for 
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fishing vessels to discharge their catches.  I was put on notice that, at all times 

when Seahorse II was berthed at Rothesay, I was to be available to remove her 

at a maximum of four hours notice and that Seahorse II would not then be 

permitted to return until all fishing vessels had departed with no indication or 

limit to time..  

 

9. In November 2006, the Harbour Master instructed me verbally to remove 

Seahorse II immediately from Rothesay Harbour due to planned harbour 

improvement works.  I advised the Harbour Master that our berthing fees had 

been paid for six months in advance and that no other relocation berth was 

available.  Nonetheless, the Harbour Master insisted that the berth be vacated 

immediately. I was not consulted in advance or given any opportunity to 

discuss the designed and planned harbour improvement works or any effects 

that it have on existing berth holders.  

 

10. On 1st December 2006, Mr Lothian e-mailed me asking "that you remove 

Seahorse II from the berth with effect of 15th December".  By the time of this 

e-mail, the Council were aware of the extent of the proposed planned works to 

the Harbour.  In his e-mail, Mr Lothian further advised that "This would 

therefore result in your having to leave the harbour for the period of the 

works". 

 

11. As agreed with Mr Lothian, I made enquiries and identified a suitable 

alternative berth at Ardrossan Harbour at a cost of £700 per month including 

VAT. 

 

12. By e-mail dated 20th December 2006, Mr Lothian advised that "The works are 

expected to last until Easter '07 after which you should be able to return to the 

berth."  With assistance from Councillor Len Scoullar, an agreement was 

reached with Mr Lothian whereby the Council would meet the higher berthing 

cost at Ardrossan. 
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13. In the first week of January 2007, Seahorse II was relocated to Ardrossan.  I 

returned to Rothesay to collect my car and, while waiting for the outbound 

ferry in the vehicle queue, I was approached by the Harbour Master with the 

advice that, under no circumstances, would he ever let Seahorse II back again 

into "his" Harbour and that there was no point in my complaining since, as 

Harbour Master, he would have the final say as to who does and does not berth 

in the Harbour and that nobody in the Council knew enough about Harbours to 

contradict or dare over rule him.  I requested that he act professionally with 

respect to his job and assured him that I would also continue to work to a good 

professional standard and act correctly at all times.   During the same 

conversation, the Harbour Master advised that my earlier complaint (July 

2006) regarding safety and stability reflected professional error on my part. 

 

14. This was the first clear indication I had that, following completion of the 

Harbour improvement works, Seahorse II may not be able to return to its 

previous berth. In addition, the comments made by the Harbour Master 

regarding my complaint in July 2006 served to confirm a worsening personal 

relationship. 

 

15. The improvement works at Rothesay Harbour took far longer than had been 

predicted by the Council.  In February 2008, however, Mike Moffat who was 

then Supervisory Engineer, Operational Services, contacted me by e mail  to 

advised that I should expect to be able to return to my previous berth at 

Rothesay Harbour around Easter 2008. 

 

16. In May 2008, I was contacted again by Mr Moffat with the advice that it 

would no longer be possible for me to berth Seahorse II at Rothesay and he 

gave 3 days notice of termination of the berthing refund arrangement referred 

to in 12. above.  The reason then given by Mr Moffat was that, following the 

improvement works, the pleasure vessel traffic entering and leaving the Inner 

Harbour during the winter months was expected to increase.  This made no 

sense to me as the pleasure vessel traffic would always be greater during the 

summer months.  Mr Moffat declined to make any further comment. 
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17. In June 2008, I was contacted by Martin Gorringe who was then Operations 

Manager with the advice that Seahorse II could not return to its berth at 

Rothesay as it would visually obscure the new traffic light system.  I 

personally checked this latest objection on site, with reference to an Admiralty 

Chart Harbour Plan and with the benefit of laser sights and advised Mr 

Gorringe that the objection had no validity. 

 

18. In July 2008, I met at Rothesay Harbour with Mr Gorringe and with the 

Harbour Master.  They offered two alternative berths in the Outer Harbour.  I 

advised that neither had sufficient depth of water and suggested that the 

Harbour Master may wish to check his charts and soundings to confirm the 

matter.  Mr Gorringe then offered the west side of the mid pier as an 

alternative berth.  This berth did have sufficient draught.  The berth was hardly 

ideal but I agreed to accept it and all was well temporarily.  I advised the 

Harbour Master that I had accepted this berth; he contacted Mr Gorringe and 

lodged an objection; Mr Gorringe withdrew the offer. 

 

19. In August 2008, I suggested to Mr Gorringe that Seahorse II could safely berth 

at the commercial berth in the Outer Harbour but further along, nearer to the 

new lifting bridge.  Mr Gorringe considered this safe but the proposal was 

rejected by the Harbour Master as this was his preferred berth for other 

(unspecified) vessels. 

 

20. In September 2008, I requested a meeting with Mr Gorringe and with Stewart 

Turner who was then Head of Roads and Amenity Services, further to discuss 

the detail of my proposal referred to in 19. above.  Mr Turner advised that he 

could see no valid reason as to why Seahorse II could not utilise this berth.  

Mr Turner consulted with the Harbour Master and then advised that, following 

completion of a bar sweep of the seabed to confirm that there was no debris 

which might cause damage to Seahorse II, the berth would be made available. 
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21. Following what I believed to be a resolution, I considered that Argyll 

Workboats had a long term future on Bute utilising Rothesay Harbour as its 

principal base.  I sold my flat at 13 Craignethan Mount Stuart Road, Rothesay 

and purchased a larger property on Bute at 6 Ettrickdale road , Port Bannatyne 

, Rothesay.  in that expectation. 

 

22. Further discussions took place with Mr Turner during October 2008 when I 

was advised that the Harbour Master had yet to confirm that the berth was 

clear of obstruction. 

 

23. In November 2008, Mr Turner confirmed that Seahorse II could now access its 

new berth and that the Harbour Master had no objection as the berth had been 

bar swept and established as clear of obstruction  and safe.  

 

24. On 9th December 2008, I e-mailed the Harbour Master to advise of my 

intention to berth (for the first time) in the new approved berth with an 

estimated date of arrival of 12th December.  The Harbour Master replied the 

following day that "the berth is unavailable for Seahorse II due to fishing 

vessels deployed from Largs.  May I suggest you contact the Campbeltown 

Harbour Master for a berth". 

 

25. On 12th December 2008, I berthed again at Ardrossan and returned home to 

Rothesay finding that the new proposed berth was in fact empty.  On enquiry, 

I learned that the fishing vessels from Largs had departed early that morning 

and that, in fact, the berth would always have been available for Seahorse II. 

 

26. On 17th December 2008, I e-mailed the Harbour Master requesting permission 

to take up the berth but this was again refused notwithstanding that the berth 

lay empty. 

 

27. The Harbour Master then issued a Notice to Mariners advising that "no vessel 

in excess of 16 metre and a draft of 2 metre will be permitted to enter the outer 

or inner harbour until further notice due to ongoing works to clear seabed of 
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any obstructions".  I do not know on what basis or after what consultation the 

Harbour Master felt able, apparently unilaterally, to select and impose these 

restrictions.  Notwithstanding the reference to "ongoing works", this Notice to 

Mariners has been re-issued by the Harbour Master in each subsequent year, 

including 2012. despite two further successful dredging evolutions to retain 

available draft being completed.  

 

28. In the intervening period, I personally have witnessed many vessels berthing at 

Rothesay Harbour and exceeding the limitations detailed in the Notice to 

Mariners.  I can easily identify the size of each vessel due to its registration 

number or class.  Notwithstanding, the Harbour Master has continued to refuse 

permission for Seahorse II to berth at Rothesay. I have passed several 

examples of oversized vessel berthing safely with out problem to the Council 

indicative that my vessel’s exclusion is selective.  

 

29. For a period during 2011, the Harbour Master was based at the North Pier in 

Oban.  At 22.45 on Wednesday, 22nd June 2011, the Harbour Master arrived 

at the Pier and refused berthing facilities for Seahorse II. on arrival.  He was 

not on duty at that time but may have used an on-line web chart to identify the 

approach of Seahorse II to the Pier.  Seahorse II transmits an AIS signal which 

can be tracked.  By letter dated 20th December 2011, Sandy Mactaggart, 

Executive Director of Development and Infrastructure Services, advised my 

Solicitors, Messrs Kerr Barrie, that the reason for the refusal was that two 

bookings had been received for the North Pier at Oban and had been accepted 

by the Harbour Master.  So far as I am aware, (and confirmed by Mr Turner in 

an e-mail on 21st November 2008) the Council operate a common user policy 

where no vessel is able to reserve or to pre-book a berth with all berths being 

available on a first come/first served basis subject, of course, to the berth 

being suited to the particular vessel. 

 

30. In any event, there was sufficient space safely available at the North Pier for 

all the "booked vessels" as well as Seahorse II, without even the need for 

double banking as is a regular and common practice.  
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31. The Harbour Master advised that Seahorse II should relocate to the South Pier 

which, as was well known to the Harbour Master, is reserved for fishing 

vessels with commercial vessels being forbidden to berth without the prior 

consent of the Caledonian McBrayne Pier Master.  South Pier is not owned by 

the Council but by Caledonian Maritime Assets Limited and is managed on a 

daily basis by Caledonian McBrayne. The Harbour Master proposed a berth 

that was outwith his control or authority which he knowingly would cause 

issue and inconvenience to others and which would tarnish our otherwise good 

reputation.  

 

32. At 11.20 on Sunday, 17th July 2011, Seahorse II berthed at the North Pier, 

Oban, discharging non essential  crew members due to adverse and 

deteriorating weather conditions at sea which prevented working and departed 

at 11.35.  At 12.04, the Harbour Master telephoned me with the instruction 

that I was not to berth again at Oban without first obtaining his personal 

permission.  I invited him to put his instruction in writing but he declined and 

terminated the conversation.  Once again, the Harbour Master was not on duty 

at the relevant time. 

 

33. In his letter of 20th December 2011, Mr Mactaggart advised that three ships 

had "booked" berths at the North Pier for 17th July with an estimated arrival 

time of 14.00.  Seahorse II departed 2 hours and 25 minutes ahead of the 

accepted "bookings".  In any event, the vessels were "booked" if indeed 

possible,  into the main berth which is located on the front face of the pier and 

there is no obvious explanation as to why the presence of Seahorse II briefly at 

the  North Side was the cause of such concern to the Harbour Master. 

 

34. On 24th-25th September 2011, notwithstanding the Notice to Mariners 

referred to in 27. above, the fishing vessel "Nancy Glen" TT100 with a 

draught close to 3 metres was permitted by the Harbour Master to berth at the 

original berth of Seahorse II. 
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35. Other vessels permitted to berth, as examples but not limited to ,  include, as 

previously advised by me to Mr Gorringe, the fishing vessel "Vervine" and 

Campbeltown Lifeboat, each of which exceeds the dimensions detailed in the 

Notice to Mariners. 

 

36. On 2nd May 2012, the fishing vessel "Guiding Star" KY322 berthed at the 

commercial berth in Rothesay Outer Harbour.  The Guiding Star has a length 

overall in excess of 16 metres and a draught in excess of 2 metres. 

 

 

 

37. I believe that, as a consequence of the breakdown of my professional 

relationship with the Harbour Master, he has deliberately and maliciously 

abused his power and authority in seeking to exclude Seahorse II from the 

Outer Harbour at Rothesay. 

 

All of which is true to the best of my knowledge and belief and I make this 

solemn declaration conscientiously believing the same to be true and by virtue of 

the Statutory Declarations Act 1835. 

 

Sworn by the said Calum McMillan at Glasgow on the [                     ] day of 

[                  ] 2012 in the presence of Sir Adrian Shinwell, Notary Public, 

Glasgow. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 

 

AFFIDAVIT 

by 

CALUM McMILLAN 
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Messrs Kerr Barrie 

Solicitors 

250 West George Street 

GLASGOW 
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